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Figure 1 
Looking at the west half of Area 1 

 
August 20, 2019, J. Robbins 

Figure 2 
Looking at the east half of Area 1 

 
August 20, 2019, J. Robbins 



Figure 3 
Looking at Area 2 from Monroe Street on the east side of Monroe Street 

 
August 20, 2019, J. Robbins 

Figure 4 
Looking at the main building for the salvage yard operation on the west side of Monroe Street 

 
August 20, 2019, J. Robbins 
  



Figure 5 
Looking at the main salvage yard inventory storage area in the M-2 Heavy Industrial District 

 
August 20, 2019, J. Robbins 

Figure 6 
Looking at the southern part of Lots 1 and 2, Winnebago Heights, on the east side of Monroe Street 

 
August 20, 2019, J. Robbins 
  



Figure 7 
Looking at the area in the R-1 Single Family Residential District 

 
June 12, 2019, J. Robbins 
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Buck’s UPI, Inc. 
SUPPLEMENTAL SITE REVIEW INFORMATION 

 
 
This information is intended to satisfy Policy 6.1.4 of the Comprehensive Plan.  This policy 
encourages the use of the “same criteria…for evaluating proposed special uses when considering 
request to rezone property to an industrial classification.”  These criteria are stated below with 
analysis following.  The criteria are based on the provisions of Section 24.4(A)(2)(a-g) of the 
Zoning Ordinance. 
 
1) HARMONY AND ACCORD WITH GENERAL PRINCIPLES AND PROPOSALS OF ZONING ORDINANCE - 
 
The Zoning Ordinance states that, “The M-2 Heavy Industrial District is one of heavy uses designed to serve the needs 
of Cerro Gordo County for industrial activity generally offensive if located near commercial and residential uses.”  The 
ordinance then places further restrictions on uses in the district.  Uses in the M-2 District are prohibited from emitting 
“offensive odors, dust, noxious gas, noise, vibration, smoke, heat, glare, refuse matter or water-carried waste beyond 
the boundaries of the lot.”   
 
Noise is the largest potential emission from a salvage yard in the process of crushing and wrecking of vehicles.  The 
wrecking of vehicles is planned to occur within a large machine building currently under construction that was issued a 
Zoning Permit on August 2, 2019.  Noise will be significantly mitigated by occurring in an enclosed building. 
 
Other emissions such as dust when using heavy equipment to move vehicles or fumes for activities such as welding 
are also a possibility.  Much of this activity also will occur within an enclosed building.  Additionally, significant 
vegetative buffers and fencing already exist along the perimeter of the salvage yard, which further helps to mitigate 
these potential impacts.  There are three houses located relatively close to the salvage yard, all owned by the previous 
owners.  There is no record of complaint regarding the salvage yard since at least the 1980’s. 
 
Article 20.2 of the Zoning Ordinance also requires a Special Use Permit granted by the Board of Adjustment to be 
received for the operation of a salvage yard.  As described in the staff report, a Special Use Permit is required for the 
rezoned areas at a minimum.  The ordinance allows the owner 12 months to bring the areas into compliance.  The 
requested rezoning of Area 1 and Area 2 are a necessary part of the process. 
 
2) COMPATIBILITY OF USE WITH APPEARANCE AND ESSENTIAL CHARACTER OF AREA - 
 
The property is currently used and will continue to be used for the salvage yard operation.  Land to the north and 
northeast of the site is in agricultural production.  All other adjacent land to the salvage yard is residential.  The closest 
residences to Area 1 and Area 2 are at 15272 North Street and 15325 North Street.  The existing vegetative buffers 
and fencing helps to mitigate some of the impact of the salvage yard.  The salvage yard has existed in the area since 
1955, and the requested rezoning does not change the existing use. 
 
3) IMPACT ON EXISTING AND FUTURE USES, VICINITY, AND COMMUNITY AS A WHOLE - 
 
The proposed and continued use of the property as a salvage yard will not increase traffic or create additional negative 
impacts.  The potential noise and other impacts are the same as they have been for decades.  The rezoning request 
does not change the nature of the area, as no change of use will occur. 
 
4) ADEQUACY OF PUBLIC SERVICES (i.e., highways, streets, police, fire protection, drainage structures, 
 refuse disposal, water and sewage facilities, or schools) - 
 
North Street  and Monroe Street are paved.  All other streets leading to the salvage yard are also paved.  Average 
daily vehicles have not been calculated on either North Street or Monroe Street.  US Highway 65 is a major 
thoroughfare and carries 5,200 daily vehicles past the salvage yard.  300th Court carries about 340 vehicles daily into 



the general neighborhood.  No significant increase in traffic is foreseen as a result of the proposed change of zone, as 
the use will remain the same. 
 
Law enforcement protection is provided by the Cerro Gordo County Sheriff’s Department.  Fire protection is provided 
by the Mason City Fire Department.  The proposed use should not result in a change in demand for either service. 
 
The site is not located within a flood hazard area or drainage district. 
 
Refuse disposal is the responsibility of the applicant.  There are existing water and wastewater facilities already 
servicing the salvage yard.  The use should not have an impact on schools. 
 
5) PUBLIC COST FOR ADDITIONAL PUBLIC FACILITIES AND SERVICES -  
 
No increase or additional cost to public facilities are anticipated as a result of the proposed rezoning. 
 
6) POTENTIAL DETRIMENTS TO PERSONS, PROPERTY, OR GENERAL WELFARE (i.e., excessive traffic, 
 noise, smoke, fumes, glare, or odors) -  
 
The existing use will be maintained with the proposed rezoning, so no significant increase in traffic is anticipated.   
 
Noise is the largest potential emission from a salvage yard in the process of crushing and wrecking of vehicles.  The 
wrecking of vehicles is planned to occur within a large machine building currently under construction that was issued a 
Zoning Permit on August 2, 2019.  Noise will be significantly mitigated by occurring in an enclosed building. 
 
Other emissions such as dust when using heavy equipment to move vehicles or fumes for activities such as welding 
are also a possibility.  Much of this activity also will occur within an enclosed building.  Additionally, significant 
vegetative buffers and fencing already exist along the perimeter of the salvage yard, which further helps to mitigate 
these potential impacts.  There are three houses located relatively close to the salvage yard, all owned by the previous 
owners.  There is no record of complaint regarding the salvage yard since at least the 1980’s. 
 
Glare is not typically an impact associated with salvage yards. 
 
7) COMPATIBILITY AND CONSISTENCY WITH THE INTENT AND PURPOSE OF THE ZONING DISTRICT - 
 
Salvage yards are a permitted use in the M-2 District with a Special Use Permit granted by the Board of Adjustment.  
The existing vegetative buffers and fencing already provide significant mitigation for potential impacts from the salvage 
operation.  The ordinance requires a 6-foot buffer wall or 60-foot buffer park between agricultural or residential and 
industrial zoning districts.  The requirement for a buffer wall or park may be waived where the district boundary follows 
a road right-of-way as along as the waiver does not permit undesirable features of the use to be seen by the public.  
The waiver of this requirement would also have to be approved by the Board of Adjustment.  No new buffer parks or 
fencing are required at this time by the request because additional development to the existing salvage yard is unlikely 
to take place.   














